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The late Ogbu U. Kalu and Alaine Low have
given us an important book for understanding a
wide range of issues shaping intercultural theolo‐
gy and the globalization of Christianity. The mate‐
rial was originally presented at the University of
Pretoria in 2001 as part of the Currents in World
Christianity  Project.  Multidisciplinary  in  focus,
the book examines the complex relationship be‐
tween the diverse expressions of Christianity and
globalization. The editors express the need for a
more complex understanding of globalization that
recognizes  diversity  within  Christianity  as op‐
posed to a view of globalization as a homogeniz‐
ing process. 

The  book  is  divided  into  five  sections  and
fourteen  chapters.  The  range  of  topics  includes
theoretical issues, Christianity as a globalizer, ed‐
ucation, Charismatic/Pentecostal expressions, and
finally,  the  political  dimensions  of  Christianity.
There  is  an  uneven  presentation  of  material
throughout. For example, the first section has four
chapters, which give excellent coverage of the is‐
sues in the globalization literature, including the

need for  intercultural  theology to  incorporate  a
globalization  perspective,  the  lack  of  attention
given to religion by globalization scholars, the re‐
lationship between the local and the global, and
the need for non-Western interpretations of glob‐
alization. The next two sections provide good cov‐
erage of the topics discussed but have fewer chap‐
ters (two in each section). The largest section in‐
cludes five chapters on Pentecostalism. Part 5 con‐
tains only one chapter, which, in my view, is not
necessarily a concluding chapter that the volume
could have used. In spite of these minor problems,
there are some outstanding contributions.  I  will
discuss two of the more significant chapters and
then conclude with a focus on the Pentecostal sec‐
tion. 

Paul Freston writes one of the most important
chapters in this book on the problems of global‐
ization  scholarship.  Freston  argues  persuasively
that little attention is given to religion and global‐
ization, and when it does it ignores some of the
most  important  developments,  like  evangelical‐
ism  outside  of  the West. Or  when  it  does  treat



Christianity, it is often juxtaposed with secular so‐
ciety in such a way that evangelicalism is present‐
ed  as  an  anti-modernizing  force  or  as  a  funda‐
mentalism. To improve the situation, Freston chal‐
lenges globalization scholars to do the following:
make greater use of the data on religion world‐
wide,  pay attention to the problems of religious
freedom, develop global studies of the world’s re‐
ligions,  distinguish  fundamentalism  from  evan‐
gelicalism, thematize conversion, and finally, de‐
velop  studies  on  non-Western  mission  activity.
Freston provides for us an excellent  agenda for
future studies of globalization and religion. 

Another  important  contribution  is  made  by
Jehu Hanciles who argues that African Christiani‐
ty is the most neglected area of study despite it be‐
ing the most important center for Christianity in
the world. Furthermore, he calls for greater atten‐
tion to the study of African Christianity, which is
often treated as a marginal  expression when in
fact it is not. By making African Christianity, and
not just the African initiated churches or Pente‐
costalism,  a  major  focus,  other  representations
become  decentered,  which  in  Hanciles's  view,
ought to be done. Employing the dependency per‐
spective of Immanuel Wallerstein, Hanciles points
to the ways in which Africa generally and African
Christianity particularly is treated as marginal. If
the  future  of  Christianity,  including  worldwide
missionary  activity,  is  “African,”  then  scholars
must pay attention. 

Finally, the book includes a section on Pente‐
costalism, which needs some comment consider‐
ing the focus of this audience. First, Pentecostal‐
ism is not a homogeneous movement in spite of
the attempts by scholars to define it as one that
shares a common culture, for example. The chap‐
ters in this section illustrate very well the diversi‐
ty of Pentecostalism worldwide, drawing our at‐
tention to the ways in which it is similar and dif‐
ferent or, in the words of Roland Robertson, uni‐
versal  and particular,  global  and local.  Further,
the chapters in this section implicitly critique the

central  place myth of Pentecostalism; birthed in
the  United  States  and  diffused  throughout  the
world by American missionaries. This is especial‐
ly evident in the contribution by Edith Blumhofer,
an account of Pandita Ramabai and the develop‐
ment of Pentecostalism in India. Blumhofer, accu‐
rately in my view, develops these points and ar‐
gues persuasively for a contextual, local, and glob‐
al understanding of Pentecostalism. On the whole,
this volume makes an important contribution to
our understanding of the multifarious nature of
worldwide Christianity, calling for fully developed
analytical tools in globalization theory and empir‐
ical application among Christians of the world. 
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If there is additional discussion of this review, you may access it through the network, at
https://networks.h-net.org/h-pentecostalism 
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